POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 11 MARCH 2020
Present:       J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, D West, P Atkinson, J Cameron, 

         and J Bernard    
 

Attending:     PC A Forbes                  

Apologies:     S Waterston, Cllrs D Milligan, J Lay Douglas and D Alexander
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1   Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.

( Parking and short term parking group
( Education 
6.6 PA said that any reduction in the curriculum was short sighted and it was

wrong to be cutting back on deduction. Children needed and all round education. She

also commented that since the Council was prepared to pay staff to park in Dalkeith

then the money could surely be better spent. Chair said that where a subject was not

offered in a particular school  then pupils would be offered the subject at another

school.     However,   there   was   often   a   problem   of   transporting   pupils.       Cllr   DA

commented that Newbattle was a centre of digital excellence and it should be able to

link with other schools but it was not happening as quickly as it should.

6.7 PA   referred   to  the   upkeep  of   gardens   at  War  Memorials.   Chair  said   that

PHCC had been asked by Midlothian Council if it wished to take on the responsibility

of flowers beds.   However, there were  none  in Poltonhall but  some  groups were

taking on the task of looking after those in Bonnyrigg.

2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 12 February 2020 and Matters Arising
2.1
Para 6.2   Amend second sentence to read – “There would be an open morning on Friday 14 February at the present school”

2.2
Para 6.3 Business Transformation.  Amend para to read “The key comments made by Cllr JLD were about the BTSG Cross Party Group that worked on a medium term financial strategy which allowed them to plan.  There had been no choice but to increase the Council Tax to the maximum to allow the Council not to have to make more savings/service cuts at this stage.  However there were still huge financial challenges.  It was important to note that there was a 17% cut from the Scottish Government which would impact on the Council’s Capital Plan”.
2.3
Para 6.7 Amend “Historical Society, based in Edinburgh” to read “the Department of Archives, Historic Environment Scotland, John Sinclair House, in Edinburgh. 

2.4
Minutes were approved. Proposed by JA and seconded by PA.
3.
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 11 March 2020





            Bank                            

B/F                                                                30.91                             

Total Bank                                                     30.91

4.     Secretary’s Report

4.1    Taylor Wimpey had now submitted an outline planning application for the next development phase at Hopefield.

5.      Police Report

5.1  During the month of February 2020 in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 48 recorded crimes reported, of which 23 have been solved to date (48% solvency).  During this time period, there were 208 calls to Police Scotland.

5.2     Incidents of Note
About midnight, Sunday the 2nd of February a woman was assaulted within a licenced premises on Rosewell Road. A 32 year old woman was later identified as being responsible and issued a recorded police warning.

About 1:30pm, Wednesday the 5th February at Dalhousie Avenue 2 women/girls were reported to have chased 2 school girls presenting what was believed to be a taser. One of them was described as wearing a white jacket, black leggings with white stripe, white trainers and a black face mask with skull on. The other was described as skinny, black shoulder length hair wearing white trainers and a black jacket.  They are believed to be around 14-16 years old. Police enquiries are ongoing.

Between 6:30pm, Thursday the 6th and 8am, Friday the 7th of February 4 tyres were removed and stolen from a van parked at Bonnyrigg Medical Centre. The van belongs to the pharmacy within the health centre. Enquiries have been carried out, but no culprit identified at this time. 

About 11am, Monday the 10th of February a 47 year old man was stopped driving a vehicle without a valid insurance policy at Polton Road. The vehicle was seized and the man reported to the Procurator Fiscal. 

About 10am, Wednesday the 12th of February a 31 year old man was stopped driving a vehicle without a valid insurance policy and without a licence at High Street. The man and a 26 year old woman have been reported to the Procurator Fiscal for road traffic offences.

Between midnight and 8am on Saturday the 15th of February entry was gained to a property at Pendreich Avenue and a blue Seat Leon, which was parked on the driveway was stolen by true key. Police enquiries are ongoing.

About 7:45 pm on Tuesday the 18th of February 2 motorbikes were stolen from Auld Coal Avenue. Police enquiries are ongoing.

About 2am on Saturday the 22nd of February a 34 year old man assaulted 2 men within a premises on Dundas Street. He was later traced driving a vehicle and arrested after failing the roadside breath test. He was held in police custody to appear at Edinburgh Sheriff Court the following day. 

Overnight in to Wedneday the 26th of February a silver VW Golf parked at Hopefield Place was stolen. Police enquiries are ongoing.

Between 6pm on Friday the 28th and 12:30pm on Saturday the 29th of February entry was gained to a garage at Quarryfoot Place and a Lappaire Mountainbike with yellow frame and blue wheels and logo was stolen. Police enquiries are ongoing. 

Between midnight and 5:30am on Saturday the 29th of February entry was gained to a property at Waverley Park and a grey VW Cadi was parked outside was stolen by true key. The vehicle was later recovered in the Kirkcaldy area and police enquiries are ongoing.

If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officer                                           PC Jonny Cassidy via 101 or email:   Jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk
6.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1     No Councillors in attendance but Cllr JLD had provided the following information.  Regarding the litter picker requested by Mrs Cunningham, she was advised to search Midlothian Council website – litter and street cleaning – and fill in the request form.   The Council supported community litter clean up by lending litter grabbers and bags to collect the litter in.  There was no charge for that. The Council would remove the bags at the end of the litter pick.  The litter would then go to the Millerhill Energy-from-Waste facility and used to generate electricity and heat.
6.2
Bonnyrigg Toilets.  These were refurbished some time ago and then maliciously damaged not long after.  The consequences of that being the closure of the facility due to lack of financial resources.   Public toilets were part of the savings proposals so that would be monitored and a paper would go to the Council on that decision.  Cllr JLD completely understood the concerns and how important that facility was to certain members of the community.  She would keep PHCC updated.

6.3
Glyphosates Weedkiller.   A paper was back on the Council agenda again at the next meeting on 24 March.  As previously discussed, the financial cost for an alternative was substantial.

6.4
Litter/Tesco Express.  Cllr JLD had noticed the bins were overflowing outside the Turkish café near Tesco Express on Rosewell Road. The shop owners were reporting the bins were not getting emptied enough so that was being addressed by the Council.    Cllr JLD had also been in touch with Lasswade High School to ask if there was a litter initiative to pick up rubbish thrown to the ground by school pupils at lunchtime.   It was felt the pupils should have more responsibility over their own litter.  Cllr JLD would give an update at the next meeting.  

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 8 April 2020
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